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SET-OFFS IN CO}IPA}TY INSOLVENCIES

DR RORY DERHAI.T

National Àustralia Bank tinited, lfelborrrne

TNTRODU TION

This paper is concerned with set-offs in company liguidations.
The most important right of set-off in such a ease is the right
conferred by s.86 of the Bankruptcy Àct 1966, which allows a set-
off in the event of mutual credits, mutual debts or other mutual
dealings. This right of set-off is imported into the law of
company tiguidation by s.438 of the Cornpanies Code.

THE RELEVA¡{T DÀTE

The existence of a right of set-off i-n a company liquidation is
determined as at the date of the liquidation of the company. In
a voluntary liguidation this is the date of the resolution for a
winding up. fn a cornpulsory liguidation there is some
controversy as to whether this means the date when the
liguidation is deemed by the Companies Code to commencer,ie. the
date of the filing of the application for the winding uP,r or the
date when the adninistration of the winding up commences, ie. the
date of the winding up order.2 The better view, which has the
support of Mason J. in v. North
.ã,ustralian Properties Pty Ltd, is that the later of the dates,
the date of the winding up order, should be the relevant, date.
Hovrever, the ascertainment of rights of set-off by reference to
the date of the liquidation is subject to s.86(2) of the
Bankruptcy Act, which states that "A person is not entitled under
this section to claim the benefit of a set-off if, at the time of
giving credit to the person who has becone a bankrupt or at the
tine of receiving credit from that person, he had notice of an
available act of bankruptcy committed by that person. " Acts of
bankruptey are not a part of the law of company liguidation.
While ít is accepted nonetheless that this qualification to the
right of set-off i.s still reLevant to company liquidations, the
method of application has not been settled. One suggestion has
been that an individual should be substituted for the company,
and that the existence of a right of set-off should depend on
whether an act of bankruptcy would have been committed if the act
in guestion actually perfolmed by the company in fact had been
performed by an individual-.4
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This is unsatisfactory, because the imrninent winding up of a

company may be indicated by events which have rio direct
equivalent in the acts of bankruptcy. A second suggestion is
that one should look to see whether by analogy anything had
happened in relation to the company which was of the same quality
as an act of bankruptcy would have been in respect of an
individual.5 The trouble with this is that the rights of the
parties would then depend on what may be a diffj-cult analogy.
The better view, which is based upon the judgment of Jacobs J.A.
in Law v. James.,6 is Lhat +-he equivalent concept of notice of an
act of bankruptcy in company Iaw is notice of any act or omission
of the conpany which could have founded a petition to wind up the
company upon the ground that Lhe company was unable to pay its
debts. Conseguently, transactions v¡ith a company after notice of
the company's inability to pay its debts may not give rise to a
set-off.7

PROCEDTIRÀL OPERÀTION

It is sometimes assumed that the occurrence of a bankruptcy or
the commencement of a winding up brings about an automatic
cancellation of cross-demands,E though in fact this does not
appear to be the case. The right of set-off in bankruptcy is
procedural in its operation, and the parties remain indebted to
each other until such tirne as an account is taken, either ín the
context of a proof lodged in the liquidation or when a set-off is
raised as a defence to an action brought against the creditor by
the liguidator.g This seems clear from the language of s.86
itself, which is expressed in the present rather than the past
tense; an account "shall be taken" of what "is due" from each
party to the other and the sum "due" from the one party I'shall be
set off" against any sum due from the other. rhis indicates that
the ascertainment of what is due and the allor¡¡ance of a set-off
is to take place at the tine of the takín9 pf the account, rather
than the earlier date of the winding up. I u Given that t'his is
the case, consider the following situation. During the course of
a winding up, the liquidator assigns a debt owing to the company
to a third party assígnee. The debtor also happens to be a
creditor of the company on another transaction. The assiginee of
the debt does not seek to enforce the debt until after the
company is dissolved, while the debtor on the assigrned debt did
not lodge a proof in the liguidation asserting a set-off. After
the dissolution the assignee sues the debtor on the assigned
debt, and the debtor then seeks to set off the company's
indebtedness to him (on the basis of the principle that an
assignee takes subject to equities). One would have thought that
the clain for a set-off should faiI. Beeause the debtor failed
to assert a set-off in the windinq up, the cross-debts would not
actually have been set agaínst each other. Moreover, when a
company is dissolved, any indebtedness that the company otherwise
had is gone by operation of tawl 1 (unless the dissolution is
declared by the court to have been void).12 since nothing would
be due from the dissolved company to the debtor, there should no
longer be an existing "eguity" a'¿ailable to the debtor to which
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the assigrnee could be made to take subject. However, there is in
fact recent authority to the contrary. fn. 1984, in Far1ev v.
Housinq and Commercial Developments Limited,'t it was held that
the assignee in this situation should be subject to a set-off,
while in an unreported Queensland case in 198514 a similar result
occurred in the analogous ease of an assignee enforcing_ a debt
after the assignor had been discharged from bankruptcy.l5 flhite
on one view ít may be regarded as fair on a public policy basis
that the assigrnee in these cases should take subject to a set-
off, the allowance of a set-off nevertheless is not easy to
reconcile with a first principles analysis, and it may be doubted
whether these cases correctly state the Iaw. A debtor of a
company in }iguidation who is possessed of a cross-claim should
todge a proof in the winding up asserting a right of set-off.
This r.¡ou1d have the effect of protecting the debtor in the event
of a later action brought by an assignee from the eompany in the
period after dissolution. 16

THE FT'T{DAT,ÍEIflfAL PRINCIPLE

A fundamental notion is that the right of set-off in bankruntc;
is merely a rule "as to debts and liabilities provable".
Section 86 stipulates that there should be a person claiming to
prove a debt in the bankruptcy, so that the creditor's clain
against the bankrupt or the company in liguidation obviously
should be capable of proof. However, the converse proposition
also applies, that any claim which may be proved prina facie
should be capable of being set off. This principle was applied
as early as 1816, in the case of Graham v. @,L!,'Õ and its
existence was noLed by Professor Christian in the second edition
of his work on bankruptcy law in 1818.19 rndeed, it was

expressly incorporated into the set-off sections in the English
Bankruptcy Acts of 1825 and 1849. While an express statement of
the principle was omitted from the 1869 English legislation and
from subsequent English Acts, as well as from the Australian
legislation, the courts nevertheless have continued to emphasise
ít.24

CONTINGENT DEBTS OF THE COüPÀNY

Given this principte, the hand-wringing that went on ín this
country until the decision of the High Court in the Dav & Dent
Constructions "ar",21 and that to a considerable extent is still
goíng on in England, as to whether a contingent claim may be
enployed in a set-off, is surprísing. The classic exanple is the
case of a surety srho pays the creditor after the principal
debtor's winding up, so that at the date of the winding up the
surety only had a contingent claim to an indemnity from the
principal debtor. A contingent debt is provable in a winding
uÞ,22 and so this provable debt should be capable of being
employed in a set-off in the principal debtor,s liguidation.
While the surety,s right of set-off was upheld by the High Court
in Ðay & Dent Constructions, the decision in favour of a set-off
was not based upon the provability of the demand, but rather upon



294 Banking Law and Practice Conference 1989

a principle adopted by the court that the set-off section applied
to transactions which would naturally, or in the ordinary course
of business, end ín a debt (as distinct from must of necessity
en<i in a debt). It is submitted that statenents such as these
are inherently vague and uncertain, and only serve to conceal the
real principle applicable to guestions of set-off. Mason J. said
in Dav & Dent Constructions that the provability of the demand
only provided indirect assistance to the applì-cation for a set-
off, though his Honour would seem to have understated the weight
traditionally attached by the eourLs to this principle.

Occasionally there have been statements suggesting that a set-off
will not be available in respect of a contingent claim unless the
contingency had occurred before the taking of the account.23
However, it is not a prerequisite to the proof of a cLaín which
is contingent at the date of the liguidation that it should have
vested before the proof is lodged. The procedure is that the
tiguidator should estimate the value of eontingent debt as at the
date of the winding up (provided of course that it is capable of
being fairly estimated).24 rf the liability vests before the
proof is LodgeC, that fact, nay be considered as evidence af the
true value of the claim as at the date of the winding up for the
purpose of proof.25 ff, however, the contingency has not
occured, the clain nevertheless may be proved, based upon an
estímate of its value pursuant to s.B2 of the Bankruptcy Act.
Given the connection between provable debts and debts which may
be employed in a set-off, it is submitted that as a general rule
(but subject to the specific exception that I shaIl nention
shortly) it should not be Recessary in order to enploy a debt
that was contingent at the date of the liguidation in a set-off
that the contingency should actually have occurred before the
taking of the account. It should be possible to take an account
based upon a valuation made for the purpose of proof. The
valuation should be regarded as the sum due for the purpose of
the set-off section. There is s_ome suppor! for Lhis approach in
Ex parte Law. rn re Kennedv,26 a case decided by the nnglish
Bankruptcy Court in 1846. Certain l-egislation (6 Geo. 4, C. 16,
s.54) had reguired the commissioners in bankruptcy to ascertain
the value of an annuity payable by a bankrupt, and the annuity
creditor was permitted to prove in respeet of that value. In
this case an crder was made to the effect that the annuity
creditor should also employ the valuation in a set-off. There
is, nevertheless, an exception to this general rule in the
specific situation considered in Dav & Dent Constructions, of a
surety who has not paid the sum for which he is liable under the
guarantee by the time the account is to be taken between himself
and the principal debtor in the principal debtor,s liquidation,
so that his right to an índemnity is stil
contingency.2l The english Court of Appea
parte Fenton Textile Association, Limited28

I dependent
I in Re Fen

upon a
ton. Ex

held that the rule
against double proof operates to deprive the surety of any right
to prove his contingent claim in the debtor's winding up, and
that consequentry he $gy not set it off against a liabirity that
he has to the debtor.29 The unpaid credi-tor is entitled to prove



Set-Offs and Corporate Insolvency 295

the debt in the debtor,s liquidation, and if in addition the
surety were allowed to prove his contingent right to an
indernnity, the principal debtor's estate would be subjected to a

double proof in respect of the same debt. The creditor is the
party who is out of pocket, and so his right of proof should be
preserved. Therefore, in order to prevent the possibility of a
double proof, the surety should be denied the opportunity of
proving his contingent c1aim,30 and if he cannot prove it was
held that he should not be entitled to a set-off-31

IIITTUÀLTgY

For a set-off under the bankruptcy legislation there must be
nutuality. Mutuality refers to two characteristics, that the
de¡nand must be between the same parties and that th^ey must be
held in the same capacity (or right or interest).Jz It is
concerned with the status of the parties, and their relationship
with each other. The reguirement of sane parties means that, for
exanple, as a general rule33 a demand possessed by a number of
creditors jointly may not. be set off against a claim against one
only of those creditors.J{ The same capacity or right means that
there nust be identity between the person beneficiallv interested
in the elaim and the person against whom the cross-claim
exists.35 rn determining mutuality under the bankruptcy
legislation, one looks to the equitaÞJe interests of the parties
rather than their bare lega1 rights.Jb

Sometimes, when advice is given in relation to a bank's right of
set-off in the event of a liguidation of a eustomer, the opinion
ís expressed that neither the customer's clain against the bank
nor the customer's liability to the bank should have been
incurred in the capacity of trustee. This is eertainly correct
in relation to the customer's claim. rf the customer is a
trustee of the claim there would not be mutuality between that
claim and a liability of the customer. However, in relatj.on the
the customer's liabilitr, it should not make any difference that
the liability may have been incurred on behalf of a trust. The
liability of a person acting as trustee is his own personal
liability. As far as a person deal.ing with the trustee is
concerned, the trustee alone is obligred to satisfy it. There is
no such concept as a trust of a liability. While the trustee may

have a right of indemnity from the trust fund, the trustee's
liability generally is not limited to funds available for an
indemnity so that the fact that the liability is incurred on
behalf of a trust by itself should not be sufficient to destroy
mutuality. 37

THE CO!{PA¡TY'S CLAfI'l

I nentioned earlier that the question whether a creditor's claim
against a company in líguidation may be employed ín a set-off
essentially is to be determined by reference to whether the claim
is provable in the liquidation. However, what about claims
possessed by the conpany in liquidation against the creditor?
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How does one determine if the insolvent company's claim against
the creditor may be the subject of a set-off? The relevant
principle is that, as a general rule, the right to set-off should
depend on the nature and character of the claim itself, and not
upon the side of the account on which it is to be placed. Thus,
if B's indebtedness to A could have resulted in a set-off in B's
own liquidation, then egually B should be able to employ that
indebtedness in a set-off when A instead is in liguidation.
Authority for this proposition is derived fron the decision in
1816 of the twelve judges of the Excheguer Chamber in the ease of
Graham v. Russell.38 rhe case involved legislation which allowed
an insured under a policy of insurance to prove a clai¡n on the
policy in the bankruptcy of the underwriter, even though the loss
rnay not have occurred until after the bankruptcy.Jy However, in
this case it was the insured, rather than the underwriter, who
was bankrupt, and the underwriter wanted to set off a liability
that acerued on the policy after the ínsured's bankruptcy aqainst
a separate indebtedness of the insured for premiuns. The
unden¡ri.ter's right to do so $tas upheld, on the basis that if the
underwriter instead had been the bankrupt party the claim on the
policy coulC have been proved, anC consequently cculd have been
set off, in his bankruptcy.40

IB.UST FT'NDS

Trust funds often present problems in relation to set-offs. If a
bankrupt holds funds on trust for a person who is indebted to the
bankrupt on another transaction, the beneficíary's right to
recover the trust fund may not be the subject of a set-off in
respeet of a cross-demand, since the trust fund will not pass to
the bankrupt's trustee in bankruptey as property of the
bankrupt.4l This being the case, the beneficiary nay seek its
return without lodging a proof, in which case the set-off seetion
will not apply, since there will not be "a person claiming to
prove a debt in the bankruptcy" (as is reguired by s.86).
Normally, of course, the fact that the beneficiary may recover
the trust fund in toto wilf mean that he will not need a set-off.
Consider though the converse situation, in which the beneficiary
is the bankrupt party (or the party in liguidation), and the
trustee wants to set off an indebtedness of the beneficiary in
liguidation to him against his obligation to account for the
trust fund. One would have tlrought that a set-off should not be
available to the trustee since, on the basis of the approach
adopted by the court j-n Grahan v. Russell,42 Lin" right to a set-
off should depend upon the nature and character of the claims
rather than the side of the account on which they appear. Ílhile
there is indeed authority in support of this principler 43 in fact
it has not always been applì-ed by the courts.44 one particular
instance when it has not always been applied is when property is
deposited with a person with directions to turn it into money
(as, for example, when goods are deposited with an auctioneer for
the purpose of sale by the auctioneer, or when a bill is given to
an agent to collect and renit the proceeds). Often the status of
the depository of the property will be that of a fiduciary, and
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any money subseguently received by Lhe depository in respect of
the property will be impressed raith a trust in favour of the
depositor.45 Nevertheless, if the depositor becomes bankrupt,
the depository may set off the proceeds against a separate
indebtedness of the depositor to hin, and the courts in reaching
this conclusion for some reason have not given any consideration
at all to the possibility of the proceeds being impressed with a
trust.46

SPECIÀL PI'RPOSE PÄYIITENTS OR RETENTIONS

A company prior to its liquidation may have paid a s¡-1m of money
to another person (or that person rnay have retained a sum of
money) for a special purpose which has failed or which has not
been carried into effect. In such a case the ì.iquidator of the
company may recover the special purpose payment undirninished by a
set-off.47 on the analysis earlier proposed in relati-on to
Graham v. RusseLl, this is understandable r*hen the special
purpose payment is impressed with a trust. However, there is
authority suggesting that the denial of a set-off is based upon
something other than a trust, so that a set-off may be denied
even though the relationship between the parties is only one of
debt. This appears from the decislon of the English Court of
Appeal in Tn Re Citv Equitable Fire rnsurance Clape4v IiLn[L'Led.48
A reinsurer under a treaty of reinsurance had agreed to accept a
share of all fire insurance policies accepted or renee¡ed by the
i.nsurer, and in order to secure the due performance of the
reinsurer's obligations under the treaty, the insurer ttas
entitled to retain a percentage of the premiums credited to the
reinsurer. The reinsurer went into liquidation, and after all
its obligati.ons to the insurer under the treaty bad been
satisfied the insurer stil1 retained a substantial fund. It vras
held that the relention money constituted money left in the hands
of the insurer for a special purpose, and that the balance
renaining after Lhat purpose was satisfied had to be returned to
the liquidator without a right to set off separate debts owing to
the insurer by the reinsurer. Counsel for the insurer argued
that the deposit was not a trust fund, and that therefore the
insurer should be able to employ it in a set-off. There v¡as no
apparent obligation on the insurer to keep the deposit separate
from its own funds, and the insurer was reguired to pay interest
to the reinsurer on the deposit, a factor which is considered to
be a powerful indication of a debt rather than a trust
relationship.49 However, the existence or otherwise of a trust
apparently was not considered to be important. Thus Maugham J.
commented at first instance: "rt does not seem to me to matter
much whether it is or is not regarded as a trust fund. It is, to
my mind, moneys 'deposited for a specific purpose' ...".50 On

appeal the Court of Appea1 failed to mention the presence or
absence of a trust; it was sufficient to deny a set-off that the
moneys lrere retained for a specific purpose. The decision in
this case is not easy to exp1ain.s1 rf it were correct, it could
be argued that when a customer deposits money in a special
purpose account with iLs bank (eg. for the bank to pay to the
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credit of a third party), the account could not be employed by
the bank in a set-off in the customer's liquidation if the
purpose has failed or has not been carried into effect, even
though the relationship between the bank and the customer is
purely one of debt and the obligation to pay the third party is
purely contractuaL.52

It has been said that a set-off is denied in these special
purpose cases because the money was received for a particular
purpose and it would be a breach of contract to use it for any
ãtftàr prrrpose.s3 The trouble with this view is that failure to
pay any debt on the due date constitutes a breach of eontract.S4
Yet a person who has breached his contract by refusing to pay a
debt on the due date may still- employ the debt in a set-off in
the creditor's subseguent liquidation, even if the very purpose
of doing so is to engineer a situation in which there may be a
set-off.55 rt is difficult to see why a breach of contract in
any other form should be treaLed differently. Moreover, the
House of Lords has now confirmed, in NationAl Westnínster Bank
Ltd v. Halesowen Presswork & Assemblies Ltd,5b that the parties
to mutual dealings may not contract out of the operatíon of the
set-off section. It would be unusual if the parties nevertheless
may separate out a particular debt by stipulating that the
proceeds of the debt may only be used for a particular purpose.
Curiously though, both Lord Kilbrandon and Lord Simon of
Glaisdale in the House of Lords in Halesowen referued to and
discussed the @ case without adverse comment,
though their respective explanations for these special-purpose
payment cases each seen to countenance a form of trust fund.
Lord Kilbrandon said that the funds in these cases were
"impressed with guasi-trust purposes'r,57 a concept that has also
been used to explain the status of property held under a
fiduciary obligation that is similar to a trust but is not a
trust in the technical sense of the word.58 The use of this
expression liras criticised by Lord Simon as giving "uncertain
guidance in the 1aw". He preferred to say that a set-off is
denied "if the money is paid in such circumstances that it would
be a misappropriation to use it for any other purpose than that
for which it is paidt'.59 rt is not clear what his Lordship ¡neant
by misappropriation. Horn¡ever, it does seem to imply that the
parties should have intended that there be a separate fund which
is not to be misappropriated, and such a fund may be
characterised as a trust fund. To the extent that the Citv
Equitable nire case in fact seems to depart from this and to deny
a set off when there is no separate fund the subject of a trust,
in my view it should be regarded as wrongly decided.

CONTINGENT CLAIT{S OF THE COI,IPANY

Reference has already been made to the situation in which a
creditor of a company in liquidation has a claim against the
company in liquidation which claim is merely contÍngent at the
date of liquidation. Dav & Dent Constructions is authority for
the proposition that the creditor rnay employ the claim in a set-
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off. However consider the opposite situation, in which the
company in liquidation is possessed of a contingent claim against
a creditor arising out of a deaLing entered into before the
liguidation. I'then the claim vests the liquidator sues the
creditor. Can the creditor set off in that action the separate
debt owing to him by the company? This situation conceivably
could arise if a person has an obligation to deliver foreign
currency to a conpany which went into liguidation prior to tbe
due delivery date, and if, 1n addition, the obligation to deliver
foreigm eurrency is regarded as an obligation to deliver a
comrnodity rather than a monetary obIigation.60 rf the nature of
the obligati-on is to deliver a commodity, and the person with the
obligation refuses to perform the contract after the occurrence
of the company's liquidation, the company in liguidation would
not have acquired a claim for danages for breach of contract
until after its liquidation when the obligation to deliver
accrues. On the analysis earlier proposed, the person should be
entitled to a set-off against his liability for ciamages to the
company i-n liquidation. rf the person with the obligation to
deliver lvas the party in liguidation, the company could have
employed Íts contingent clain in a set-off, on the authority of
Day & Ðent CqngL¡gc'b:þrrg. Egually, then, applying Grahan v.
Russell, a set-off should be available when the company instead
is in liquidation. In England, though, there is authority to the
contrary. rn the context of a bankruptcy, a set-off was denied
in Waite's 

"use61 
in respect of a right of indernnity acguired by

a bankrupt surety after his bankruptcy arising out of a prior
guarantee given to a creditor of the principal debtor, while, in
the specific case of a company liquidation, a claim for a set-off
failed in 1 1mt- v. The
Douglas Forqe Conpany. A cornpany before the commencement of
its liguidation had entered into a contract to supply the
defendant with certain quantities of unascertaíned goods at a
future date. However, no debt was actually created until the
delivery of the goods after the comrnencement of the liguídation.
Despite the fact that the debt arose out of a dealing entered
into before the liquidation, Watkin Williams J. held that the
debt arising after the liquidation pursuant to that prior dealing
could not be the subject of a set-off. His Lordship said that
lack of mutuality prevented a set-off, on the basis that, if a
company after the commencement of its liqui-dati.on enters into or
completes a transaction, it does so in a nel,\t interest and a new
capacity, and solely for the purpose of winding up its affairs in
the interest of creditors and shareholders. This should be
distíngruished fron the situation considered earlier in ¡¡hich a
company in liquidation incurs a liabilitv after the liguidation
as a result of a prior contract, because in this case the
liability is still the liability of the company so that mutuatity
is not a problem. the better view though is that, when a company
acguires a claim after its liguidation as a result of a prior
contract, mutuality should be determined by reference to the
identity of the person who was a party to the original
transaction, and of course the company in the Ince HalI case
originally entered into the contract (before the liquidation) for
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its own benefit. This contract should be regarded as the source
of mutual credit or mutual dealings originally subsisting between
the parties. On this view any difficulty with mutuality is ¡nore
perceived than real. fndeed in Australia there is authority for
the view that there may be a set-off in this situation, but it is
unfortunate that in neither of the cases in question s¡as there
any mention of rnce llêll. The f irst Australian authorit-1 is
Hilev v. The Peoples Prudential Assurance Companv Limited,63 in
which Dixon J. said that an indebtedness accruing on either side
of the aeeount after a liquidaLion as a resulL of a prior dealing
may ground a set-off..64 Thís was applied in the second of the
cases, Re Clune,65 a decision in 1988 of French J. in the Federal
Court. rn this case it was held that sums received by an agent
for a company after the commencement of the company's liquidation
could be ernployed in a set-off, since they related to a prior
ageney arrangement. The principle applied, in ¡ny vÍew, is
correct, though the case is unsatisfactory because there was no
mention of rnce Hal1, when that case seems to constitute direct
authority to the contrary. With respect, Re Clune ís
unsatisfactory in another sense. Often, but not always, moneys
receiveC by an agent on behalf cf his prin-ci-pal v¡i1L be inpressed
with a trust in favour of the principa1.66 rf the moneys were
the subject of a trust, they should not have been susceptible to
a set-off. ¡lowever, this particular guestion was not explored in
the judgment.

I earlier expressed the opinion that, when a company in
liguidation is contingently 1iab1e to a person, that person as a
general rule should be able to have regard to the conpany's
contingent liability in a set-off even though the contingency has
not occurred when the account is to be taken. a set-off in sueh
a case nay be based upon a valuation made by the liquidator
pursuant to s.82 of the Bankruptcy Act. Of course, s.82 only
applies to a contingent liability of a bankrupt or a eompany in
liquj.dation; it does not enable a liquidator to put a present
value upon a contingent elaim possessed by a co¡npany in
liguidation.6T This being the case, a claim of a company in
liquidati-on which is stilt contingent at the date for taking an
account eould not be the subject of a set-off even though a
contingent liabilitv of the conpany arguable could be set off.

SET_OI.F AGREEMEMTS

Prior to a company liquidation, parties dealing with each other
may have entered into an agreement for the satisfaction of their
cross-demands by bringing them into an accountr so that
henceforth there should only be one debt for the balance. In the
context of a winding up, the effectiveness of the agreement is
subject to two limitations. These 1ímitations become important
whenever the cross-demands are such that the mutual credit
provision in the bankruptcy legislation in any event would not
confer a right of set-off in the winding up, either because of
lack of mutuality or because the qualification relating to notice
of an act of bankruptcy has been infringed or because the nature
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of one of the cross-demands is such that it is not susceptible to
a set-off.

The first limitation is that a set-off pursuant to the agreement
must not constitute a voidable preference within the terms of
s.122 of, the Bankruptcy Act {which is imported into the law of
conpany liguidation by s.451 of the Companies code).68 rn this
regard it should be noted that, r*hiIe s.122 provides a defence to
a creditor against a claim for a preference íf the creditor is a
purchaser or payee in good faith and for valuable consideration
and in the ordinary course of business, s.122{4) stipulates that
a creditor is deemed not to be a purchaser or payee in good faith
if the payment or transfer of property in guestion occurred under
circumstances so as to lead to the inference that the creditor
knew or had reason to suspect that the debtor was unable to pay
his debts as they became due, and that the effect of the payment
or transfer would be to qive a preference priority or advantage
over other creditors. rt seems clear then that the question
whether a set-off effected pursuant to an agreenent will be
struck down as a preference will be determined by reference to
the creditor's knowledge of the state of the debtor's solvency as
at the tirne of the set-off, and not at the tine that the set-off
agreement vJas entered into.69 The scope of the preference
provision represents a possible deficiency, as far as Àustralia
is concerned, in netting by novation of foreign exchange
contracts. In netting by novation, obligations of eaeh of two
counterparties to deliver the same currency on the sane value
date are brought into an account as soon as they are "¡natehed" by
the parties so that, on the value date, only the balance of that
currency is deliverable. If one bank, Bank A, enters into a
foreigm exchange contract with another bank, Bank B, at a tirne
when Bank A is aware that Bank B is unable to pay its debts as
they fall due, the gualì-fication to the set-off section may mean
that an obligation arising out of that contract to pay a sum may
not form the basis of a set-off in a subsequent liquidation of
Bank B. As I mentioned earlier, the qualification to the set-off
section is applied in a company liquidation on the basis of
notice of a company's inability to pay its debts. Moreover,
because of this notice of insoLvency, the effect of s.122(4) rnay
be that a netting-off of obligations pursuant to the agreement
would constitute a preference. This should be compared to the
position in England, where a payment will not be avoided as a
preference unless there is an element of intention to prefer.70
The parties in entering into the master netting agreement (or in
entering into a foreign exchange transaction) would not have been
influenced by a desire to confer a preference. rn Australia, on
the other hand, vùe look only to the effect of the transaction.
Intention to prefer is irreLevant. Because of this distinction,
opinions expressed by English banking lawyers, that netting by
novation in relation to foreign exchange contracts entered into
after notice of insolvency will not be voidable as a preference,
should be regarded with caution in Australia.
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The second limitation arises from the House of Lords decisi.on in
British Eaqle International eirlineg I,iq!!€d v Compaqnie
Nationale ,Lir Frànce,71 and this is that the agreement nay not be
relied upon after the commencement of a winding up to bring into
account denands that had not actually been set against each other
before that date. To do so would be contrary to the statutory
injunction in s.403 of the Conpanies Code, that the property of a
company should be applied in its winding up in satisfaction of
its liabilities pari passu. T{híle s.403 is in a Division of the
Code deaiing with voiuntary liquidations (an<i British Eaqle
itself concerned a voluntary liquidation), ít is nonetheless
accepted that it also applies to compulsory líguidations.T2 A
compulsory winding up is deened by the Code to have commenced at
the date of the filing of the application for the winding up.73
However, for tbe purpose of s.403, and the application of the
British Eaqle principle, ít is submitted that the relevant date
would be the date when the administration of the winding up
commences, ie. the date of the winding up order, rather than the
date of the filing of the application. Section 403 provides that
"the property of a company sha11, on íts winding up, be applied
in satisfaction of its liabilities equally". It would only be on
the date of the winding up order that it could be said that the
company's assets "shalI" be applied in satisfaetíon of its
liabilities. This is not to say, though, that a set-off effected
pursuant to an agreement in the interval between the filing of
the application and the winding up order could not be impugned if
it would not otherwise be voidable as a preference. Section 368
of the Code avoids dispositions of a company's property after the
conmencements of its winding up (ie. the date of the filing of
the application) unless the court otherwise orders. A set-off
effected between the filing of the application and the winding up
order could come within the ambit of s.368.t+ Indeed in Barclavs
Bank Limited v. TOSG Trust Eun<l I¡LruL'Eecl,7S Nourse J., at first
instance, held that a bank's act in debiting a customer's account
so as to reduce a credit balance constituted a disposltion of the
company's properLy after the commencement of its winding up,
though this aspect of the case was not considered on appeal by
the Court of Appeal. Of course/ even if the disposition is
avoided, there may sti1l be a set-off of the cross-demands in the
liquidation if the reguirements of s.86 of the Bankruptcy Act are
satisfied.
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